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President’s Letter

Dear AWIS members

I hope that you have all had a good summer and are now ready to gear up for the end of the year, which is fast approaching.  School has started again, and that always seems to come with a flurry of activity, and AWIS is no exception.  

We are gearing up for Open House, which will be held on October 15 at a new location, Kyocera.  With the Open House come the annual AWIS-SD awards.  This is an important way to recognize those who take their time to make our chapter such an active, inspiring organization.  Please take a moment to vote for someone you know that has made a significant contribution to AWIS this year, either by e-mail, at your next committee meeting, or at an AWIS-SD event.

Open House is also an opportunity for you to sign up for a volunteer committee.  It has been my, and many others’ experience, that volunteering is the best way to meet people, expand your network, and gain the value of giving back.  Take a look at our website (www.awissd.org) to see which committee will work for you and be ready to sign up at Open House.  

As usual, if anyone has any ideas or suggestions, please don’t hesitate to contact me at president@awissd.org.
Best wishes,
Jenny

Career Transitions

By Kerri Hebard-Massey


“Looking for a career transition but can't afford the additional training? AWIS-SD can help with a Career Development Award.” I remember reading this announcement about a year ago. I had just finished my PhD in the neuroscience program at UCSD and had transitioned to a science writing job at the Sidney Kimmel Cancer Center. Previously, I had written fellowship applications, posters and research articles and was resoundingly successful. But with all of those jobs, I had bounced drafts back and forth with my PI. 

Now I was in a job where writing was my task day in and day out. I had an 8 inch stack of paper in my to-do pile and my new boss was out of the country. I was getting used to a whole new field. Every one of my coworkers spoke English much better than I spoke French, Swedish, or Chinese, but I was constantly running into grammatical twists and turns I had never seen before and found myself defending edits to passionate scientists.  I was feeling a bit in need of formal guidance. I knew that UCSD Extension had a number of classes in copyediting, but they were all pretty expensive. Maybe the AWIS scholarship could help.
I filled out the scholarship form and sent it off hastily; the deadline was only a few hours away! I was pleasantly surprised when I got word a few weeks later that I had been selected as a scholarship winner. I received a certificate and recognition and the open house, along with that all-important check. Since then, I have completed three courses in the UCSD Extension copyediting certification program. I have become much more precise and confident at editing. 

Particularly, the scholarship helped me pursue my goals during a financial crunch. My husband was laid off, but I could continue taking classes without having to sacrifice groceries or gas. My institute went bankrupt, and I could still continue my classes. Through good times and bad, I have had constant support of my friends and colleagues within AWIS, and that has always given me the confidence to push myself.  

The AWIS Career Development Awards are due on September 18th, 2009. I strongly recommend that everyone considering a transition or in the middle of one apply. For more information and application materials, please visit: http://awis.sdsc.edu/committees/scholarship_program.htm. Good Luck! 

Introducing AWIS National 

By Janet White 

For many AWIS members, our first introduction to the Association for Women in Science is the friendly face of the local chapter.  But there’s much more to the organization, and we each have much to gain by understanding and leveraging AWIS’s national reach.  I first attended an AWIS national Board meeting in Seattle in February 2004, as the new San Diego Chapter President, and have remained involved as chair of the national Marketing and Communications committee and presently as a Board Councilor. But any AWIS member can get involved on a national level.

One of the most valuable aspects of my national involvement has been the opportunity to interact with the Board members - all dedicated volunteers. This impressive cadre of women includes college deans, professors, mid- and senior-level industry executives, and policy, education relations and writing professionals. I have really appreciated their friendship, mentoring, and advice, and being able to use this group as a resource and sounding board for brainstorming and testing ideas.  It’s not often that I get to work with such a high-powered, all female group and I always come away from Board meetings energized and invigorated.

Board members generously donate their time, connections and financial support to AWIS to set strategic directions and priorities, and put in place structures and policies that guide AWIS activities.  But Board members also roll up their sleeves to recruit members, represent AWIS as external speakers and advocates, raise funds and serve as PI’s on grants used to develop programs to support women in science.  We meet three weekends a year in different cities around the US, either in Washington DC where the National Office is based, or hosted by a local AWIS chapter, with whom we enjoy one or more joint social or professional development activities. If you enjoy networking within your local chapter, you will love the national networking opportunities that this kind of interaction brings! 

None of this would be possible without the sterling support of the AWIS National Office staff. Executive Director Janet Bandows Koster joined AWIS three years ago, in July 2006, and has brought a new level of professionalism to our organization, updating and unifying AWIS’s look.  Thanks to Janet’s efforts, the AWIS magazine, new website, and other materials now reflect a consistently professional image.  Moreover, Janet’s revenue-generating activities and careful cost management have put the national organization back on a firm financial footing, allowing AWIS to hire Cindy Simpson, Director of Programs and External Relations to manage Member Services, ending years of unsatisfactory outsourcing of this key function. Last but not least, Meredith Gibson, Office Manager, who recently returned from maternity leave and brings new baby Theo to the AWIS office daily, completes the dynamic trio of staff that so efficiently manages AWIS operations, with the help of a widely distributed team of volunteers and interns. 

AWIS national wants to work with you! Let’s all take advantage of our nationwide network, our shared resource and our combined voice!

August Strategy Session:  Appropriate Business Conduct

By Caroline Craig
Everyone wants to make a good impression in a professional setting.  But have you ever wondered about proper protocol when making a formal introduction?  Who hasn’t struggled to “fit in” at a new job?  Are you aware of the professional and legal implications of the e-mails you send?  The August Strategy Session, Appropriate Business Conduct, answered these questions and more.  The Session was held August 9 at Biogen Idec, and began with hors d’eouvres and some friendly networking.  The session was organized by AWIS members Irene Rumalean and Grace Nakayama, and covered topics including business introductions, business etiquette, meeting etiquette, and proper behavior when starting or leaving a job.  The evening also included a presentation on e-mail communications by Pamela Bechtel, Ph.D., J.D., and Assistant General Counsel at Biogen Idec.

Grace Nakayama’s presentation focused on the little things that mean a lot, and can make a big difference in getting a job, keeping a job, and succeeding at a job.  Some highlights:

· When making a formal business introduction, prioritize your players, know when to use honorifics, and be consistent. 

· In order to “dress for success,” keep clothing understated.  A good tip:  dress for the job you want.

· Business meetings can be effective when they serve a genuine purpose.  When organizing a meeting, do what you can to keep the discussion on track and stick to a timeline.

· Phone etiquette tips:  keep your voicemail up to date, leave your phone number at the beginning and end of a message, don’t use the speakerphone in a cubicle, turn the ringer off during meetings, and don’t drive your coworkers crazy with a quirky ring tone.

· To get off to a good start in a new job, keep an open mind and make an effort to learn about the culture.  Smile and introduce yourself.

· When you leave a job, don’t burn bridges- the science and technology community is tight knit.
Pamela Bechtel then provided the group with an eye-opening legal perspective on e-mail.  Most of us don’t think about it as we send messages to our colleagues, but e-mail is a discoverable business record- which means it can be used in litigation.  In order to avoid embarrassment or worse for your organization, keep these principles in mind:

· Avoid stating unconfirmed conclusions.

· Don’t use e-mail to debate complicated issues- your comments may be taken out of context.

· Some issues are better addressed verbally than in an e-mail- before you hit send, ask yourself if you’d like to hear your message read out loud in a courtroom.
While many of the evening’s topics were common-sense, sometimes it’s important to be reminded of the little things.  Attendees appreciated the opportunity to brush up on the subtle but important ways our workplace conduct can affect our careers.

The next Strategy Session, Managing Your Time at Work, will take place October 5 at Biogen Idec from 6-8 pm.  Hope to see you there!

Women in Science (Fiction)

By Kerri Hebard-Massey

Every year, Comic Con International brings nearly 125,000 fans of comic books, fantasy, science fiction, video games, and other forms of alternative pop culture to the San Diego Convention Center. Many fans come dressed in elaborate costumes, and walking the floors is like weaving your way through living snapshots. I have always been amazed by the courage it takes to put on a costume. Women of all ages, shapes, and sizes can be found decked out in triple-tiered princess costumes and in Wonder Woman outfits. Though there appears to be a sea of male characters, many of the female characters are repeated over and over again. Much like women in science, it seems like women in science fiction are underrepresented as well. 

There is mounting pressure to portray more women realistically on screen, on stage, and in the pages of comic books. At the 2009 Comic Con, over 5000 people packed a room to hear a panel on "Powerful Women Icons in Popular Culture" featuring Elisha Dushku (Buffy the Vampire Slayer), Zoe Saladani (Star Trek: New Edition), Elizabeth Mitchell (Lost), and Sigourney Weaver (Alien). Over the next hour, they discussed the role of women in films and how that is changing. 

Though early science fiction was characterized by “green babes in tinfoil bikinis,” all the panelists agreed that significant progress has been made. Weaver explained that at least a few directors are no longer “trying to write a female action figure. They're trying to create fierce, powerful characters. I feel kind of grateful that I could wear actual clothes." Though sexuality is still a part of characters, it’s no longer the defining characteristic. Dushku explained that "sexuality can be manipulated and kind of disgusting.... Or it can be beautiful and empowering." Mitchell added that, “We're allowed to be sexier after the age of 30. I'm working, which is great!"  
Though some film makers have created powerful female characters, this still is not the norm. Many young women are cast as pretty accessories to male leads and older women aren’t cast at all. But the panel agreed that, with effort and education, this could be a thing of the past. Said Weaver, "I think our society is changing much more quickly than Hollywood understands. You're not going to see these movies where every single person is a man… I think it's a mistake to look towards Hollywood for sociological changes. They have to be led by the nose. If these types of movies make money, Hollywood will do whatever it takes to make them happen.” Saladani echoed this response by emphasizing that "the evolution is happening... We've had this strength in us from the beginning. Maybe we can kick up the pace-- It wouldn't hurt." 
Though the demons and bugaboos that we face in science, technology, mathematics, and engineering usually don’t have a carapace, it is clear that there’s much we can learn from our powerful female colleagues in science fiction. As Weaver stated with utter conviction, “The sky is open. I don't believe in a ceiling. And if there is one, we will kick our way out." 

Productivity in Science: Synergy of hard work and hard thinking 

By Shweta Sharma

Hard work without talent is a shame, but talent without hard work is a tragedy. - Robert Half

I have been in the field of research for a couple years now. Often when I spend hours and hours in the lab I wonder, as many other researchers have wondered, whether it germane to equate the amount of hard work and the outcome or productivity? We come across researchers of different ethos, backgrounds and cultures. Many of us have observed hardworking researchers who spend many hours in the lab with unfortunately little to show in terms of conclusive data or publications while others achieve recognition with much less effort. I think this could be due to a couple of reasons. I think productivity in research, as measured by one’s publication record, depends upon the stage of the project. Especially the initial stages of new projects may require many pilot experiments that lay the foundation for a bigger project, but the amount of work is often not reflected in the final publication. However, it is understandable that those who have undergone the travails of long hours of bench work in research tend to get de-motivated when the arithmetic of hard-work and productivity is not proportional. There is always a concern that the bench work has gone waste, but this may not be a worrisome situation as long as the approach is systematic. Success is a journey not a destination. 
Additionally, I think that, though hard work is important, there is no substitute for critical and creative thinking. The conception of great ideas often requires a convergence of bench work and lateral thinking that prepares the mind for epiphany. In the history of science, there are several examples where ideas came to scientists who were focused and had an obsession to solve the puzzles, one recent example being how the idea of PCR came to Karry Mullis during a moonlit drive through the mountains of California.
The relative contribution of hard work and brilliance or thinking has been best described by Edison, “I never did anything by accident, nor did any of my inventions come by accident; they came by work, and Genius is one percent inspiration and ninety-nine percent perspiration.” 
Book Club Review: Sunday at Tiffany’s

By Ray Seraydarian

On July 1st the AWIS Book & Movie Club met at Leucadia Pizza to discuss the novel Sundays at Tiffany’s by James Patterson and Gabrielle Charbonnet. The book is about romance spiced up with fantasy: Ignored by her much-married and domineering mother, a little girl named Jane copes with life through the aid of an imaginary friend, an adult Prince Charming named Michael. Fast-forward to her early thirties: Jane now works for her mother’s New York theatre production company and has a boyfriend who loves himself more than he does her. Jane is rescued from this life by an unaged Michael who now turns out to be real.

The most charitable comment, widely agreed upon by our discussion group, was that this novel was easy to read.  One of our participants, submitting her comments via e-mail, wrote that, “It is full of trite statements…with a vocabulary of an 8th grader…worse than the John Grisham thrillers that I read on planes.” Taking that unfavorable comparison a step further I would add that if one did purchase this book to pass the time on a cross-country flight, a typical reader would be finished reading before the plane left California. 
With severe editing, this mildly entertaining piece of fluff might be made into a passable short story or a made-for-TV-movie. It may be that the movie angle was the authors’ intention from the outset: it has 83 chapters, but none are longer than six pages, and the characters are mostly cardboard.  The sex scenes between Michael and the adult Jane are written innocently enough until one realizes that Michael knew Jane as a child.  Creepy.

On a 1-5 scale our group gave this novel an average rating of 2.39 (where 5=fabulous, I would recommend it to friends; 1=had to (or could not) force myself to finish).

Check the AWIS-SD website for more book club meetings. You do not have to be an AWIS member to attend and to contribute.

Happy Hour at Cozymel 

By Sharmila Chattopadhyay

The cozy Del Sol room of Cozymel’s at UTC in San Diego witnessed yet another happy hour for the Association for Women in Science on May 28, 2009. Starting at 5:30 pm, the room filled quickly and member interactions were evident as present members, members looking for jobs, and non-members exchanged information with each other.

The major attraction of the happy hour was the presentation by all-time favorite Peggy Wallace of Making Conversation. She was extremely efficient in her presentation skills and her charisma added a lively atmosphere. For the topic of the evening, “Networking made fun,” she emphasized the importance of “doing your homework” prior to networking, “preparation of topics” that could serve as easy conversation starters, and finally the importance of “follow-up.”

In-house practice of acquired techniques was put to use and people got interested and started utilizing the skills acquired.  The party really got swinging thereafter! The crowd stayed till 8:30 pm practicing networking. Several non-members sought membership forms to join AWIS. 

The appetizers included a variety of quesadillas, tacos, shrimp ceviches and assorted tortillas with freshly prepared guacamole. Margaritas both frozen and on the rocks were available. Drinks and appetizers were enjoyed by all attendees. A wonderful turnout of nearly 35 women made the evening absolutely remarkable.  

Hurray for another successful happy hour by AWIS San Diego!
I saw it on Linked In

Recently, a debate raged over the “Rock Stars of Science” campaign launched by Geoffrey Beene Foundation. Does the ad campaign perpetuate negative stereotypes by omitting women? Or would women simply look silly in men’s dress clothes? How do you maintain professionalism when responding to negative stereotypes? Join this and other conversations by becoming part of the AWIS-San Diego LinkedIn group at <insert link>. 

Member News

Congratulations to Norma Velazquez-Ulloa. Norma successfully defended her PhD dissertation on “Mechanism for Spontaneous Calcium Activity and Spinal Cord Neurotransmitter Specification, and the Role of Calcium Activity in Dopamine Specification in the Brain and Spinal Cord.”

Congratulations to Lynne Friedmann on her election to the College of Fellows of the Public Relations Society of America (PRSA). Lynne is a science communications specialist and has tirelessly served with AWIS-San Diego and AWIS National for over 25 years, factors which featured prominently in her election. Being inducted into the PRSA College of Fellows is one of the profession’s highest individual honors and recognizes lifetime career achievements, leadership, and advancement of the public relations profession.

Share your achievements by emailing them to newsletter@awissd.org
  

Upcoming Events

COFFEE CLUB – Self-Employed Discussion Group 

September 16, 2009, 10 am

Starbucks on Hwy 101 in the Lumberyard; 947 First Street; Encinitas, CA 92024 

Are you a consultant or freelancer? Please join us for coffee and conversation. We will share ideas about various aspects of self-employment, such as marketing yourself, managing client relationships, organizing your business, and staying motivated. 

STRATEGY SESSION: Managing Your Time at Work 

October 5, 2009, 6:00 pm

Biogen Idec 

Learn how to increase your productivity without increasing your hours.  

AWIS-SD Open House 

October 15, 2009, 5:30 pm

Kyocera Communications

10300 Campus Point Drive, San Diego, CA   

This event is open to members and non-members, both women and men. Attendees are encouraged to learn about the organization and to help us recognize and celebrate our deserving volunteers. 

UCSD Extension Course: SCIENCE WRITING I

Class begins Sept. 22 (9 meetings)

The course, offered by Lynne Friedmann, is an introduction to science journalism and other forms of science writing with a focus on writing techniques and strategies to help an audience of general readers understand scientific information.  Also covered are opportunities for science writing, constraints that shape science coverage, ethical issues that govern the reporting of scientific information, and the cultural place of science in our society. Visit www.extension.ucsd.edu (search “Science Writing”).  You can also contact Lynne at lfriedmann@nasw.org with questions about the course.  

